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Coalition Drops Opposition to a Dow Engineered Crop
By Andrew Pollack, The New York Times, nytimes.com
A group representing fruit and vegetable growers and canners has dropped its opposition to regulatory approval of genetically engineered crops resistant to the powerful herbicide 2,4-D. 

The group, known as the Save Our Crops Coalition, said Tuesday that Dow Agrosciences, a subsidiary of Dow Chemical, the crops’ developer, had agreed to take steps to reduce the chances the herbicide would damage fruit and vegetable crops. 

Dow is awaiting approval of genetically engineered corn that would allow farmers to spray 2,4-D on their fields to kill weeds without harming the crop. Soybeans and cotton that can withstand 2,4-D are also in the works. 

Some consumer and environmental groups oppose approval, saying it would lead to a vast increase in the spraying of 2,4-D, a chemical they say is harmful. The Environmental Protection Agency, most recently in April, said the chemical was safe enough to use. 
The agreement between Dow and the Save our Crops Coalition eliminates a vocal and influential opponent to Dow’s plan, one that could not be written off by the biotechnology industry or regulators as just another pesky group opposed to virtually all genetically engineered crops. 

Rather, its members, which included canners like Red Gold and Seneca Foods, were from the food industry and said they were not opposed to biotechnology in general. 

“When the mainstream started to question whether this was a good idea, it raised eyebrows,” said Steve Smith, the chairman of the coalition and director of agriculture at Red Gold. 

The coalition’s concern was that if 2,4-D were sprayed on millions of acres of corn, soybeans and cotton, some of the chemical would drift onto fruit and vegetable farms, destroying those crops, which would not be immune to the chemical. In addition to drifting in the wind when it is sprayed, 2,4-D can vaporize — or volatilize — days after it has been sprayed and travel miles in the air. 

In a joint statement issued with Dow on Tuesday, the coalition said its concerns had been assuaged after Dow agreed to “substantial measures to mitigate potential nontarget plant damage impacts from spray drift and volatilization.” 

Dow has been seeking approval of a new formulation of 2,4-D that is much less prone to drifting and vaporization. It agreed to request an amendment to the proposed label of the new formulation to include additional statements cautioning farmers about applying the chemical near sensitive crops. 

It also agreed to take steps to make sure farmers planting the new corn seeds used only the new 2,4-D, not older, generic versions without the drift-resistant formulation. 

In return the coalition said it would amend petitions it had filed with the Agriculture Department and the E.P.A. to drop opposition to approval of the seeds and the new herbicide form. 

The Agriculture Department has already indicated it is leaning toward approval of the corn. Dow said it hoped to win approval in time to sell seeds for the 2013 growing season. 

The chemical 2,4-D, in use for decades, was an ingredient in Agent Orange, the Vietnam War defoliant. However, it is thought that contaminants in the other ingredient caused the health problems attributed to Agent Orange.
